Massachusetts State Collegiate Athletic Conference 

Athletic Directors Meeting

Wednesday, December 14, 2011

Foster Room, Worcester State University

Worcester, Massachusetts

PRESENT:
John Harper, Mike Storey, Glenn Gonsalves (Bridgewater State); Sue Lauder, Michelle Walsh (Fitchburg State); Tom Kelley, Carey Eggen (Framingham State); Scott Nichols (MCLA); Bob Corradi, Jim Seavey (Massachusetts Maritime, MASCAC Media Relations); Tim Shea, Jason Doviak (Salem State); Dick Lenfest (Westfield State); Sue Chapman, John Meany, Karen Tessmer (Worcester State); Angela Baumann (MASCAC Commissioner)
GUEST:
Bill Klika, NCAA Management Council

The meeting was called to order at 9:38 a.m.
Motion to approve September 15th and November 16th meeting minutes approved (Corradi, Kelley) approved unanimously.

COMMISSIONER’S REPORT

MASCAC Promotional Video.  Angela Baumann distributed copy of new conference promotional video.  Conference worked with Jeff Fowler at Bridgewater TV to complete video.

Hardship Waiver.  Westfield men’s track & field student-athlete waiver approved.

Conference Calls

Volleyball:  Suggestion made to add a non-conference opponent in order to have tri-matches on dates of conference weekend competition.

Men’s Soccer: Concerns raised on officiating—coaches were reminded to complete officials evaluations.  Coaches asked to adopt FIFA points systems for conference standings.  Motion to adopt FIFA points system (Lenfest, Harper) for both men’s and women’s soccer standings effective 2012 season approved unanimously.  Coaches suggested adoption of international introductions, which most schools are already doing.  Conduct foul report analyzed from data collected from conference matches during season.
Women’s Soccer:  Some schools have asked about using pink soccer balls during Breast Cancer Awareness month activities—conference will not take further action due to questions about use during matches.  Conduct foul report analyzed from data collected from conference matches during season.

Cross Country.  Coaches survey conducted to gauge feedback on combined MASCAC/Alliance championship.   Bob Corradi and Dick Lenfest addressed concerns raised on participation in separate events as well as future hosting opportunities.  Lenfest made suggestion to hold off on any changes for at least one year due to fact that MASCAC is hosting Alliance Championships in 2012 and allow for additional discussion to take place after next year’s championships.
Scheduling Update.  Balance issues on soccer and final changes for baseball/softball for 2013-14 being worked out and will be made available either at January 2012 or March 2012 meeting.  Tim Shea asked for review of home/away balance in men’s & women’s basketball and men’s ice hockey.

24 Credit Rule Language.  Discussion ensued on proposed changes and several additional suggested changes.  Angela Baumann will take changes back to Compliance Committee for review and subsequent discussion at future meeting.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Championships Committee Update.  Sue Lauder distributed proposed NCAA regional realignment documents for each sport.   The 200 mile radius classification would remain in effect.  Discussion is taking place on committee for possible adoption in 2013.    Data needs to be updated to reflect correct membership alignments by sport.  Concerns raised about possible splitting of conference members into different regions, loss of traditional rivalries, loss of at-large opportunities and additional travel costs for each institution.  Championships Committee engaging respective sport chairs of reallocation of resources to cover additional costs (officials, travel party, administrators, etc.).  2013 Men’s Basketball Championship date could be moved to site of Division I championship.
Legislation/Management Council Update.  Bill Klika (FDU) provided updates to the group on upcoming proposed legislation at the January NCAA Convention.  Discussion ensued on adoption of NCAA philosophy statement regarding “four-year” experience.  Schools encouraged to increase involvement with local Special Olympics.  Additional $500 will be allocated to each school for identity initiative.  National Student-Athlete Weekend being planned for April.  Pilot drug testing procedure will continue to be limited to championships—additional monies to be allocated for educational opportunities.  Academic pilot program has found that student-athletes have higher graduation rate than student-body as a whole.  NCAA Equity report does not have to be completed if Federal EADA report is completed.  All 10 legislation proposals will be roll call votes—conference straw poll on proposed legislation followed:
1. Philosophy Statement (unanimous endorsement)

2. NCAA membership conditions (unanimous endorsement)
3. Playing and practice season required sickle cell testing (6-0-2, Corradi, Nichols)
4. Amateurism/championships hosted or advertised by professional organizations (unanimous endorsement)
5. Conduct of athletic personnel/strength & conditioning (unanimous endorsement)

6. Playing and practice season/strength & conditioning activities prohibited on required day-off (opposed unanimously)

7. Recruiting via electronic transmission/all-encompassing social media (7-0-1, Corradi)
8. Recruiting via texting (5-0-3 Corradi, Nichols, Chapman)

9. Hardship waiver/practice after injury (7-1 opposed, Corradi)
10. ECAC exemption/adding week to season (opposed unanimously)

OTHER BUSINESS
Webcasting Committee Report.  Glenn Gonsalves provided overview of webcasting providers and different services/features provided.  Committee recommended conference exploring cost options with four providers:  Stretch Internet (Game Central), Pack Network, EZ Stream & Boxcast.  Bob Corradi suggested that each institution be able to make its own decision on selecting its webcasting provider, and if a portion of the conference members wish to select a particular webcasting provider, does the conference have the ability to negotiate on behalf of that portion.  Angela Baumann will work with committee and respective vendors to negotiate on behalf of conference members.
Media Relations Update.  Jim Seavey stated that Fall Reporting went well and that Winter Reporting is off to a good start.  The new procedures for championship programs went well, and the conference sports information directors stepped up with the problems created by the October 29th snow storm.  The conference launched its Facebook Fan Page in August, and it continues to generate interest.  Weekly releases continue to generate features and notebook items for member schools.  The conference website continues to generate high traffic numbers, as over 130,000 unique visitors went to the site in September, October and November, with over 395,000 pages viewed over that time span.  Discussion on the new technology platforms for Stat Crew is continuing at the national level—many schools are using the Presto Sports system.  As a member of the D3SIDA and D3 Conference Information Directors Boards, Seavey will continue to pursue those discussions.  The Capital One Division III Academic All-America Program has enjoyed a successful launch, with Worcester State’s Nikki Scott earning Academic All-America honors in Women’s Soccer.  MASCAC Fall All-Academic Nominations are due by January 11th.  Seavey expressed on-going concerns with conference’s visibility in track & field and cross country with relation to weekly awards, as honorees are sometimes selected without having standout performances.  Seavey will continue to monitor the awards throughout the remainder of the academic year and report back at the spring meeting.
Awards Committee Recommendations.  Bob Corradi and Carey Eggen have worked with Angela Baumann on upgrading and adding additional awards to conference sports.  Committee made five recommendations on championship trophies, player of week certificates, individual and team awards plaques and major individual awards/all-conference plaques.  Motion to accept all recommendations with exception of regular-season plaque (Nichols, Harper) and a special subcommittee will be formed to examine awards for indoor & outdoor track & field approved unanimously.
OLD BUSINESS

Strategic Plan has been approved by Council of Presidents.  Women’s Lacrosse policy drafted for 2012-13 season and will be reviewed.  Strategic Initiative Grant Integration Institute set for February 13, 2013.  Strategic Initiative Grant rotation reviewed.  Regional Rules Seminar to take place on Tuesday, June 12, 2012 at Babson.

COMMISSIONER’S NEW BUSINESS

Conference is looking at switching conference apparel/merchandise from Turfer to Skor Sports—Jim Seavey reported everything seems to be working well with Massachusetts Maritime, Michelle Walsh and Sue Lauder stated that Fitchburg State was having some issues with Skor.  Motion to have conference explore opportunities with Skor Sports and to allow co-branding of institutional logos on MASCAC conference site (Lenfest, Kelley) approved unanimously.  NCAA Meeting Dinner will take place at the Weber Grill in Indianapolis on Thursday, January 12 at 7:00 p.m.  Conference has hired individual to score indoor and outdoor track championships separately at each Alliance Championships.  Scott Nichols asked for group to endorse honor cords for all student-athletes who earn MASCAC All-Academic honors—no consensus was reached by group.
MASCAC FOOTBALL

2013 will be first year of MASCAC Football.  Transition team in place with current New England Football Conference members.  Schedule will be on a four-year rotation (four home, four away).  Projected expenses include branding, awards, sports information services, sideline vests & patches, film exchange (Hudl) and Stat Crew.  If expenses were divided three ways amongst potential affiliates, costs would be $2,600 per affiliate to bear all expenses.  Conference call will take place in early January with all football playing institutions to discuss scheduling, budget, by-laws and timeline.
With no further business, the meeting adjourned at 3:02 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Jim Seavey

Director of Media Relations   

